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The All Party Parliamentary Group on Bereavement Support
Minutes 
Date:	22 May 2019

Location:	Portcullis House

Present:	Linda Magistris (LM)	Liz Pryor (LP)			
	Carolyn Harris MP (CH) (Part)	Paul Parsons (PP)		
	Jan Soulsby (JS)	Becky Popperwell (BP)
	Natasha Bradshaw (NB)	Rebecca Cooper (RC)
	Fiona Murphy (FM)	Jane Turner (JT)
	Alice Davies (AD)	David Harradine (DH)
	Helen Churchill (HC)	Baroness Altman 
	Sian Duddy (SD)	Caroline Hart-Taylor (Baroness Finlay) (CHT)
	Eve Henderson (EH)	Peter Bottomley MP
	Tara Hewitt (TH)	Paula Abramson (PB)
		
						
Apologies:		Steve Marshall				Alison Penney
		Rhian Mannings				Ruth Sheridan	
	Kim Bird				Paula Abramson
		Erin Thompson				Jenny Ward
	Jen Coates				Liz Pryor
		Julie Love
	Iain Lowrie	

All members introduced themselves and LM acknowledged the loss of Professor Jennifer Leeming.
LM started the meeting by discussing plans for the National Grief Awareness Week (NGAW).  It is scheduled for 2nd December 2019 – 8th December 2019.  There is momentum growing for discussion of grief and bereavement.  Sue Ryder’s report – A Better Grief – was discussed which highlights the need to bring grief out into the open and puts forward the opinion that one size does not fit all.  72% of those taking part in their survey had experience a bereavement in the past 5 years and 53% of those surveyed had a fear of saying the wrong thing to bereaved people.
The recent debate in the House of Commons led by Matt Warman MP raised a number of points on the need to improve bereavement services.  Link to the full speech https://hansard.parliament.uk/Commons/2019-03-26/debates/06E03047-8CAA-4FFB-B7FE-5EB8C429D461/BereavementCounselling
These points were discussed; 
a) Matt Warman said that 'it takes more than charity to tackle bereavement; it takes society, in all its little family platoons'.  He indicated that Cruse were unable to cope with the volume of calls around Mother's Day, as it had 'suspended its email help service, and its phone lines are not open 24/7'.  
b) He called for; 'ongoing support for those who are recently bereaved and an open-ended offer of counselling on the NHS which can be accessed when they are ready, not at the easiest point for the NHS'.
c) Jim Shannon said; 'Early intervention is key'................ 'that we should have early intervention through the use of Cruse and perhaps other groups—I am thinking of church groups and ministers who are on call if needed'
d) Matt Warman continued; 'There should be a dedicated mental health helpline provided through the NHS, which under the long-term plan will be accessed via 111. It is important that there is an understanding within that that bereavement for a long time is an exacerbating factor in loneliness, suicide and more; it is a red flag that should be recorded for a long time'.
e) He said we should; 'normalise the support around bereavement, and we must not leave it solely to those affected to reach out to organisations such as the Samaritans or Cruse'
FM said it was not a criticism but we need to acknowledge this issue and help Cruse and Samaritans by signposting to other organisations.  The bereaved do not always need professional counselling, they just need someone to acknowledge their pain and for early support to be offered.
f) It was suggested by Matt Warman in the debate that Registrars should be trained to signpost.  He said 'The NHS and our ​volunteering strategy should include better plans to encourage more people to train as volunteer bereavement friends and counsellors, as in the hugely valuable work we see with Dementia Friends, or, as Sue Ryder has called them, the bereavement “first aiders”.
g) Jackie Doyle Price said;  'that CCGs should not look at mental ill health just as something to be medicalised, because support from voluntary providers and people with other skills can be just as important in helping people to get better and get used to their condition as any appointment with a clinician'
The proposed NGAW would start on a smaller scale by raising public awareness of grief and bereavement with the strapline “Open up to Grief” using a billboard campaign to help educate and inform the public by highlighting key messages on how best to support the bereaved .  FM commented that this would equip the public with a toolkit to enable them to cope and warn friends and family that there is no national support in place.
It was noted that some charities may find they are very busy at the beginning of December whereas others find their busy time occurs in January so some charities may not be able to partake in events or activities around the week but they can share and post on social media.
PP commented that St Christopher’s Hospice were struggling to cope with the number of referrals they were receiving, they have set up bereavement help points in the community; libraries, churches, hospitals etc for people in the community to find help.  They also received some funding from Keele University for an impact paper and this gave them the knowledge that many bereaved people want to help others finding themselves in the same situation.  FM mentioned that many families did not want professional counselling, they just needed a bereavement “buddy”.  They just need someone who has time to be present with them in their bereavement.  LM confirmed that FM had worked with Tesco nationally who have instigated shopping buddies for anyone bereaved.
it was suggested that GP's have been given a 'prescription pad' - to give out in surgeries to those needing support.
PA shared some experience about planning for Baby Loss Awareness Week, where they have found it to be most effective to have just one ‘call for action’ or ‘key message’, to help raise awareness and give the campaign a clear focus.  It was agreed that 'Open up to Grief' covered the key message for this year. It was suggested that lighting up buildings could be added to the campaign planning.
Linda brought up the funding of this campaign and how Government could get involved. It was suggested that the billboard campaign was a strong concept to engage all constituencies across the UK and to involve MP's and their communities in the NGAW. 
CH mentioned that a budgetCH mentioned that a budget should be put together to be able to request fund from entities such as Coop Funerals Fund, Dignity Funeral Fund or Royal London.
CHT pointed out that MPs have their own entrance to Parliament from the tube and advertising there would be worthwhile.  Also, making use of advertising space in taxis.
A bereavement nurse has now been placed in the Coroner’s office in Manchester piloting giving support to families of the the vast number of people who do not die in hospital.  This is funded by the council as the nurse can perform many functions that the police carried out which saves the Council money.  Since the pilot started 360 families have been signposted to all the charities on the Good Grief Trust’s database. 7 Coroner’s offices in the outlying districts have now asked for a bereavement nurse.  FM felt that this proves that we achieve nothing by working in silos and that, when we work together, we are much more powerful.
TH then talked about the diverse LGBT community, and how it feels like nothing works as standard within this community, particularly trans issues are not openly discussed even dealing with death.  Those in the LGBT community are more likely to die away from a hospital setting.  You need to build trust within this community as this is what drives its members.  She mentioned that many trans individuals do not change their birth certificates so their death certificates will state them as their birth gender.  If a Will has not been made, this can cause issues at funerals where acceptance of a person’s gender may not be family wide and can cause distress for remaining family and friends at this time.  TH also highlighted the difficulties she encountered at her own grandfather’s funeral explaining that she had feelings of guilt attending an event she had every right to but there was the worry that not every family member of friend would have been aware of her transition and may have been offended by her presence.  TM agreed that 'Open up to Grief' was a positive message within the Trans community and worked well for the campaign.
LM then mentioned the possibility of holding an Equality and Diversity event that addresses the needs of every member of all communities. NB mentioned they had held a Transgender Seminar and sought advice as to how to advise the LGBT community that they were welcome and would be treated with respect.  TH felt that, for instance, pertinent advertising was not the way as trust is built with recommendations by someone who has had a positive experience.
The question was raised as to whether charities provide support for their employees to deal with different genders/sexualities/faiths.
CBUK held a very successful conference last year with the focus on diversity & inclusion in bereavement support.  This included a presentation focusing on baby loss for a same sex couple. We did not have a session specifically discussing bereavement in the trans community. We are planning to include a training day onto our calendar with the focus on diversity and would welcome some input from Tara.  TH mentioned that there was a wealth of information on the Human Library website (www.humanlibrary.org).
LM shared Jane Harris’ email regarding the successful screening to Lincolnshire Policy and Family Liaison Officers of “A Love that Never Dies” which received good feedback.
[bookmark: _GoBack]EH mentioned that she had encountered difficulties with repatriating bodies as Coroner Support Services are not available at all Coroner’s Courts.
Baroness Altman suggested that insurance companies should be brought on board and assist in signposting the bereaved.  She also requested all charity members to write to their MP to request that bereavement payments are looked into.
CHT asked on behalf of Baroness Finlay if there was a protocol in universities as to how much time should pass before contact was made with remaining families, FM confirmed that, in Manchester, is made within 24 hours regardless of the nature of the death.
Alice Davies talked about the fact that corded blinds are still being used in classrooms when they have been the cause of death of several children- the Department of Education need to make changes.  She asked for us to look into this issue on the APPG
Feedback was requested from all on NGAW and the Equality and Diversity Event and feedback and suggestions on all other matters would be welcome.

Date of the next meeting to be confirmed
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